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By the time you read this, you’ll be a month into 2024.  Nevertheless, I want to wish you a Happy New 
Year. I hope that you have celebrated endings because they precede new beginnings.  Here’s to New 
Beginnings for our federation with our TGCI Clubs, Districts, and State and our Central Region and Na-
tional Garden Clubs. 
 
The first nine months of my presidency have been life enhancing for me.  I realized the responsibility the 
office brings, and I was delighted to experience the new opportunities to make new garden friends and 
learn so much about the club projects and the geographically varied state we serve.  Our successful 
2023 Convention, 7 district meetings, and our September Seminar are a vital part of our 2023 endings. 
 
2024 brings our New Beginnings.  We’ll be in Turkey Run State Park on April 16th-17th to celebrate “Our 
Tree-mendous Earth” with Central West District.  Hopefully Earth Day and Arbor Day will provide oppor-
tunities for our clubs to celebrate a new tree planting in your community.  The National Garden Clubs 
Convention is June 2nd-5th in Denver, Colorado.  Central East District will provide our September Semi-
nar at Matters Park in Marion on Thursday, September 12th, where we will learn about “Creating Lawns 
to Meadows.” 
 
Each district will then set their meeting dates with me which will take us from September through Octo-
ber.  The District Directors and I met via Zoom to discuss the successes we want to include in the future 
meetings.  I cherish this time to meet the members in the districts and learn about the ways clubs are 
giving back to their communities.  In addition to the beautiful gardens and hanging baskets, they are giv-
ing back to the elderly through Meals on Wheels and to the youth by gardening in the community.  I 
came away from our district meetings hopeful to see youth being brought into club activities.  They are 
our future and our responsibility. 
 
Have you made plans to Plant a Tree for Hope?  This is the year to do it as my President’s Project will 
end in 2025.  My Peru Garden Club has purchased our tree and is in the grant application process.  I 
understand firsthand that this is a responsibility to take on from the first decision through the sustained 
growth of the tree.  It is also an opportunity to give back to the quality of life of your community and be-
yond.  I suggest you involve children in the process as they will have respect and joy seeing “their tree” 
provide the shade and beauty to the area.  Please check on the website and in the Indiana Gardens for 
the guidelines and application form and get the process going during these winter days.  Laura Kearby 
and Rita Hummel are on the committee and will get answer to any questions you have on the project. 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

  From our President 

Jayne Kesler  
State President 
 

                                      Continued on page 4 
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As a part of our New Beginnings, I suggest that the presidents, and equally important all of the offcers, 
get online (or print out) the TGCI President’s Manual.  The Manual provides the following:   
 

 Monthly Dates and Information 

 A full explanation of the TGCI Projects and Awards 

 Communications…Websites for TGCI and NGC 

 Program Books…What needs to be in the book to give members a sense of belonging, club pro-

jects and meeting dates   

 Ways to RECRUIT, RETAIN and REVITALIZE membership, I can’t stress this section enough.  

 Tax information and Finances 

 Bylaws 

 Meeting Agenda 

 
As you meet to plan your 2024 club year, please include a discussion of the President’s Manual.  If 
you have questions, please contact me.  I will search and get an answer for your inquiry. 
 
I hope to see as many of you as can make it to celebrate “Our Tree-meandrous Earth” in Turkey Run 
in April.  It is a beautiful state park to take in trails, birds, and fresh air.  Keith and I are bringing our ’49 
Glider camper Gilda ahead of the start of convention to take in the beauty before the business.  
Please keep up your award applications, Indiana Garden articles, and Facebook posts.  Also feel free 
to contact me with ideas and concerns.  Your success in your clubs is the foundation for all of the 
state groups who draw from you! 
 
I wish you endless blessings in 2024. 

Jayne Kesler, TGCI President 
 

 

The TGCI Board of Directors presents the following amendment to The Garden Club of Indiana, 

Inc. Bylaws: 

Add: REMOVAL FROM BOARD OF DIRECTORS, inserting it as ARTICLE XVIII, and relettering the  

current two remaining articles, thus making DISSOLUTION as ARTICLE XIX and AMENDMENTS as   

ARTICLE XX.   

ARTICLE XVIII: REMOVAL FROM BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

If a member of the Board of Directors has violated policies of the organization or acted unethi-

cally or criminally, after having been asked to resign on his/her own accord, that member may be 

removed by a 2/3 vote of the Board of Directors.  If deemed necessary, legal action may be pur-

sued. 

Rationale: This is a protection for our organization, as some other state garden clubs have experienced issues where a clear proc-

ess of removal already in place would have been beneficial. 

Continued from page 3 
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              2023 ENVIRONMENTAL CONSULTANTS  
    

Name Address Phone/Email GoodStandingDate 

Standing Date    

    

Kristen Grayson 3502 Eagle Trace 765-993-2719 Consultant  

12/31/2026 Richmond, IN 7374-7930 kristen101967@gmail.com  

    

James Pavelka 1034 E. 8th St.  219-629-2358 Master Consultant 

 Hobart, IN 46342-5220 219-942-6739  

  jamespavelka@comcast.net  

    

 Emeritus Consultant    

 (May have up to 7 years to return to consultant status by auditing 2 courses)  
    

Ellen Elliot    

Rosemarie Springer    

Edie Dyer-Wilson    

 Students   

Linda Dingee    

Rita Hummel    

    

If your name doesn't appear on this list, please contact James Pavelka, Environmental Chairman, to  

correct.  Please also look for classes and refreshers on the NGC website, www.gardenclub.org. 

There are always classes going on.  It is hoped that the 3 schools will merge into a tri-council which will  

serve TGCI better and hold possible schools and/or refreshers.  PLEASE UTILIZE THE CONSULTANTS 

PROGRAMS ON ENVIRONMENTAL ISSUES OF AIR, WATER, AND LAND.  
    

Course 1:  Zoom NGC     St. Louis, MO  March 18-21 afternoons.  

Course 2:  Zoom              March 11-12   

                  In-Person           April 26-27 Sheboygan, WI  

                  In-Person           
April 26-27 Modesto,CA 
CA   

    

Course 3:  Hybrid Both In-Person and Zoom, April 16-17  Tampa, FL  
    

Course 4:  In-Person March 2-3 Modesto, CA   

    

    

    

James Pavelka    

Environmental Schools Chairman   

    

    

    

    

mailto:kristen101967@gmail.com
mailto:jamespavelka@comcast.net
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 Plant Trees for Hope                                                                   

                                                                      PRESIDENT’S PROJECT 2023-2025  

        

            General Guidelines:   

 Provide an actual in-kind value donation of at least $100 by the sponsoring club for the project.  

This could be from the club treasury or be a labor or material donation from an outside party. 

 Plant in a public space or private property dedicated to public use. 

 Define how the tree will benefit the public and site. 

 Explain why the particular location was chosen and what significance does it hold. 

 Host a public “Tree Dedication” coinciding or coordinated with Arbor Day or any other public edu-

cational program. 

 Acknowledge The Garden Club of Indiana, Inc. as a sponsor and partner in all events, articles, 

promotional and print materials. 

 Provide and explain on-going tree maintenance and public educational programs on tree issues 

and care. 

 

 

The TGCI Board of Directors presents the following amendment to The Garden Club of Indiana, Inc. 

Bylaws: 

Add: REMOVAL FROM BOARD OF DIRECTORS, inserting it as ARTICLE XVIII, and relettering the current 

two remaining articles, thus making DISSOLJTION as ARTICLE XIX and AMENDMENTS as ARTICLE XX.   

ARTICLE XVIII: REMOVAL FROM BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

If a member of the Board of Directors has violated policies of the organization or acted unethically or 

criminally, after having been asked to resign on his/her own accord, that member may be removed by 

a 2/3 vote of the Board of Directors.  If deemed necessary, legal action may be pursued. 

Rationale: This is a protection for our organization, as some other state garden clubs have experienced issues where a clear process of 

removal already in place would have been beneficial. 
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Monticello Garden Club 

  Blue Star Memorial By-Way Marker 

Dedicated on Oct. 21, 2023, at Altherr Park in 

Monticello, IN. 

Chris Seal 

Blue Star/Gold Star Chairman 

  
Blue Star/Gold Star Memorials 
 
We have received a price increase from Sewah Studios for Blue Star/Gold Star Memorials effective 
January 1, 2024, to December 31, 2024. 
 
Marker with 7’ post - $2,350.00 
 
Marker with 10’ post - $2,460.00 
 
Marker (no post) - $2,225.00   
 
By-way Plaques - $750.00 
 
Replacement 7’ Posts - $375.00 
 
Replacement 10’ Posts - $475.00 
 
Refurbishment - $1,200.00 
 
Refurbishment/Cap Repair - $1,450.00 
 
Extra Shipping to Western States - $300.00 
 
Clubs interested in a Blue Star Memorial can find order forms on the National Garden Club website at 
www.gardenclub.org.  Click on Programs, Blue Star and Gold Star Memorials, Blue and Gold Star Or-
dering Details.    
 
The Garden Club of Indiana, Inc. is looking forward to two dedications this year.  A Blue Star Memorial 

dedication at Holliday Park in Indianapolis, IN, by the Central District in August of 2024.  Also, All 

Thumbs Garden Club of the South East District is working on refurbishing and relocating the Blue Star 

Memorial that was located on Hwy 50 in Seymour, IN.  
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 AWARDS UPDATE 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                      

Thanks to the many clubs and individuals that have applied for awards this past year. I do believe that 

this year will be the 1st in several years that all of the major awards that TGCI offers will be given out as 

they are all in the process of being judged or will soon be. I can tell you Indiana has some winners al-

ready but, I can’t let you know and spoil the surprise. There will be at least 15 applications for NGC 

awards. TGCI is applying for 2 awards as a state: Conservation Awareness and Membership Promotion. 

Please enter the Club Achievement Award if you haven’t already. It is due by February 15th to the TGCI 

1st Vice President Wanda Zahrt.  It will give Wanda Zahrt and her committee a lot of practice adding 

numbers to see who has the most points. I am glad that many clubs and newer clubs are applying for 

awards, which tells me garden clubs are strong and growing in Indiana.  

This chairman apologizes for any confusion on applying for awards. Award applications need to go to 

the appropriate chairman by the deadline date. If you are not sure, please just ask, and I will refer you to 

the appropriate chairman or committee chairman selected by the TGCI president for the award to be 

submitted. My job is to process the award applications I receive from the chairman that the person, club, 

district, state have applied for and received 90 or better when scored by the appropriate committee and 

send them to NGC. 

Some award applications go directly to the Central Region chairman if it is a national contest (ex. poetry, 

sculpture, poster, member award of honor, as the TGCI STATE WINNERS judged by the appropriate 

chairman and notify the TGCI awards chairman what was sent so state award certificate can be made 

up. The rest of the Central Region awards are the individual club’s responsibility to send to the Central 

Region Awards chairman as they have separate and different dates for deadlines and it is the club’s re-

sponsibility to look on the Central Region website to find out the awards and deadlines.  

I am in the process of making revisions to be looked at and changed if needed by the TGCI board.   If 

the award you are applying for has a chairman that is not on the board, please contact the TGCI presi-

dent or the awards chairman to find out to whom the award application goes to for judging. Also, please 

make the application on separate files, 1 for national application and the other for TGCI.  NGC won’t ac-

cept a 4 page with TGCI,  just NGC and the 3 remaining pages.  GOOD LUCK and I hope Jayne will 

have to make room for all your possible awards.  Now is the time to plan for next year. If you need any 

help or ideas, I’ll be there to help step by step.  Always refer to the TGCI website for awards manual that 

the TGCI website chairman will update any changes or corrections.                                  

                                            

James Pavelka  

TGCI Awards Chairman                                        
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     www.gardenclubofindiana.org 

Native and Invasive Species 

NATIONAL INVASIVE SPECIES AWARENESS WEEK is FEBRUARY 26 – MARCH 3, 2024. 
 
Consider an event or program during your club year to raise awareness about invasive spe-
cies in your community, how to identify them, the threat they pose to natives and what you can 
do to prevent their spread or eliminate them.  Your local Purdue Extension office is a source 
for up-to-date information about plants, animals, insects, and plant diseases threatening to 
cause harm to the environment in your location.  The Soil & Water Conservation office in your 
county may also be helpful. 
 
If you would like to volunteer with efforts to eradicate Invasives in your area, contact CISMA 
(Cooperative Invasive Species Management Area) www.sicim.info/cismas for the organization 
in your region. 
 
 

Sharon Baldwin  

Native and Invasive Species Chairman 

Youth Poetry Contest 2023 Winners 

The TGCI Youth Activities Committee is excited to 
announce the Indiana state winners of the Na-
tional Garden Clubs 2023 Youth Poetry Contest.  
The theme this year was “I Spy With My Little Eye, 
Something Green Outside – Celebrating Our 
Green World.” The Overall Winner is sixth grader, 
Emma B. from North Salem, IN.   
 
The Runner-up is third grader Lucas W. from 
Lebanon, IN.  Read their poems and down-     
load a free copy of our youth poetry booklet from 
the TGCI website at:  
 

https://gardenclubofindiana.org/wp-content/
uploads/2023/12/
TGCI_State_Youth_Poetry_Contest-
Winners_2023.pdf.   
 
Our state winners will now be entered in the re-
gion competition and perhaps go on to the na-
tional competition! 
 

Sue Yoder 

TGCI Youth Activities Chairman 

 

  

http://www.sicim.info/cismas
https://gardenclubofindiana.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/TGCI_State_Youth_Poetry_Contest-Winners_2023.pdf
https://gardenclubofindiana.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/TGCI_State_Youth_Poetry_Contest-Winners_2023.pdf
https://gardenclubofindiana.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/TGCI_State_Youth_Poetry_Contest-Winners_2023.pdf
https://gardenclubofindiana.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/TGCI_State_Youth_Poetry_Contest-Winners_2023.pdf
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    Arbutus Garden Club    

 

 

Arbutus Garden Club received an award for 1st place for Historical Preservation for Landscaping of 
Historic areas.  The club worked on the Benjamin Harrison Presidential Site. This is a National Gar-
den Club award that was given at the Greenbrier Convention and was accepted by President Karen 
Mandel in 2023.    
 

This garden plot, established and cared for by members of the Arbutus Garden Club, is especially 
beautiful in the spring with a show of tulips and Carlesii Viburnum. 

  

Pictured are: Barb Mitchell and 

Jody McFarland. 

     President Karen Mandel 



18 

         Flower Lane Garden Club 
 

In October, the Flower Lane Garden club's monthly meeting was combined with a demonstration of  au-
tumn flower arranging by guest speaker Maggie Sturgill who owns and operates Gracie Mae 
Events.  The arrangement incorporated three different kinds of greens in varying hues and textures. The 
focus flowers for the arrangements were roses (Candlelight) and filler flowers of small and large mums, 
berries, wax flowers and thistles.    

In December, we had our annual Christmas/Holiday luncheon.  This year's luncheon was held at Batar's 
in Seymour, IN.  Lunch was lovely with a variety of entrees to choose from and we had delcious Black-
berry Cobbler for dessert.  Attendees brought a gift and we played the White Elephant game.  The game 
was great fun. We had many laughs and enjoyed a wonderful afternoon.  

Lisa Dailey  

Club Secretary  
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Hobart Garden Club promoted our club this Fall & Winter by having a picture taken at the Santa Booth 

that promoted the club. Garden crafts and decorated building inside and outside helped those people 

who couldn’t afford pictures at the local mall but could still get a family photo. Members also made Meals-

on-Wheels small floral designs and large floral designs for a local assisted living center.  

 

Members made favors for seniors at the annual Christmas dinner, floral and wreath designs that seniors 

did themselves as garden therapy projects to promote joining the club. We have had at least 10 people 

that wanted to join the club.  

 

Halloween featured the club reading the ”Frightened Frog“ book on ecology and preserving our environ-

ment and awareness of NGC environmental awareness and books that could be bought from NGC. 

These projects along with the 4th of July float, and a grant from the NW District/TGCI promotional funds, 

really helped get our club recognized and people are inquiring to join. A productive project TGCI allowed. 

 

James Pavelka          

Club President  

    Hobart Garden Club 

          Making the favors. 

                      Flower arranging. 

Beautiful wreaths. 

The Santa booth. 
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The Munster Garden Club once again entered a decorated tree in the Festival of Trees competition 

sponsored by the Women’s Association of the Northwest Indiana Symphony. Our entry entitled, Our 

Feathered Friends, featured backyard birds and other bird items and natural decor. It also had an au-

dio component as those admiring the tree could hear the birds chirping sounds coming from the tree. 

For the third year in a row, our tree came in first place. The tree committee is already working on ideas 

for the 2024 tree.  

Our holiday luncheon was held at Little Italy restaurant in December where great food, games, and a 

cookie exchange made it a fun event. Finally, the club also recently received a $2000 grant from the 

Munster Civic Foundation to help with the landscaping renovation project at the historic Kaske House. 

The front of the home has been cleared of its old landscaping and the new plants will be planted in 

May.  

 

Mariellen Smith 
Club President 

 Munster Garden Club 
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www.gardenclubofindiana.org 

Syracuse - Wawasee Garden Club 

 

 

 

What an amazing feast we had  at our “Cooking  with Herbs” meeting.  Each member brought a dish 

they made with 1 herb or more. Then we all sampled each others contribution. We shared recipes also. 

It was a great way to taste different foods and herb flavors. From cauliflower soup and pork loin to feta 

cheese spread and corn salsa on tortillas, 3 kinds of breads with herbed butters, a Bundt cake, sea-

soned cucumbers, salads and more!  We might have to try this theme again.  

 

 

 
Joyce Arleen Corson 

          The December meeting was a Christmas Carry-In.   

gardenclubofindiana.org
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At our November meeting we had two members of the Marine Corp League, Bob Ashcraft and Sabine 
Miller, talk with us about the services the league provides to veterans. Their mission is promoting interest 
and to preserve traditions of the United States Marines. In the fall they collect toys, “Toys for Tots,” deliv-
ering hope to children. 

For December we had our Christmas lunch at a local restaurant with new board members and our new 
members from 2023. We celebrated on Facebook with pictures of everyone’s Christmas trees and deco-
rations. 

December ended with National Garden Club certifying our Pollinator Garden at Sunset Hill Farm County 
Park.  Time now to start planning for next year’s programs, activities, and more. 

January is almost gone and the seed catalogues are arriving every day, so now is the time to put your 
plan in gear. 

 

Linda Dingee 
Club President  
 

   Vale of Paradise Garden Club 
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The pictures are of the historic Wilson-Vaughn Hostess House 

at 723 Fourth St. in Marion.  It is a three story mansion with 4 

large rooms plus bathroom and kitchen on the first floor, six 

rooms plus bathroom on the second floor with one room deco-

rated as it was back in 1915.  On the third floor is the ballroom 

with a stage and ante rooms, plus a bathroom and flower ar-

rangers’ storage and work room.   

More storage can be found in the basement and the first  floor 

is always decorated seasonally; the other floors have some 

seasonal touches.   It even looks so nice for Easter/Spring in 

April.   

   

What a lovely place to hold a meeting, or have lunch.  Lunch is served weekdays 11:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.    

Thank you Ruth Moorhead for the lovely pictures.  
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Facebook Club Pages  

 
Boonville Garden Club Newburgh Garden Club 

Broad Ripple Garden Club Pendleton Garden Club 

Crown Point Garden Club Peru Garden Club 

Enter the Garden Club Petal and Stem Garden Club 

Flower Lane Garden Club Sages Garden Club    

Friendly Garden Club Shamrock Garden Club 

Garden Club of Marion Sullivan County Garden Club 

Garden Club of Michiana Syracuse-Wawasee Garden Club 

Gas City Garden Club The Cultivating Garden Club 

Green Thumb Garden Club The Duneland Garden Club 

Hendricks County Garden Club The Garden Club of Indiana, Inc. 

Hobart Garden Club The Garden Club of New Harmony 

Iris-Elm Garden Club The Munster Garden Club 

Irvington Garden Club & Farmers Market 

 

Mudlarks of Bartholomew County 

 

National Garden Clubs, Inc 

 

  

 

Vale of Paradise Garden Club 

 

Washington Arts & Flowers Garden Club 
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